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T

Editorial

Consider Our Purpose By Tom
Bergman

The purpose of the PRTI and its
magazine Perspectives in Covenant
Education is “to advance the cause of
distinctively Christian education as it
is conceived in the Protestant
Reformed community.” The retire-
ment of veteran teachers gives us
occasion to reflect on the principles
that guide us, a newly revised essay
on art renews our focus on a distinc-
tively Reformed education, and
graduation photos once again remind
us of God’s goodness to us in our
generations.

There may be more retirements
than the ones I have in mind. Please
send me a note if there are others.
Some may be “retirements” such as
Mr. Gerry Kuiper’s who is retiring as
the long-standing principal of
Heritage Christian School but is
heading back to Covenant Christian
High School to handle the choir
duties for a while. I do know of two
old hands that now have retired: Mr.
Darrel Huisken and Mr. John
Kalsbeek. Both men have served
many, many years in our schools.
Both men have brought their gifts and
strengths to bear on “the cause of
distinctively Christian education…in
the Protestant Reformed community.”
Both men have applied wisdom and
experience to various situations
facing our schools today. Our schools

are well-served by such men who can
so ably maintain the course without
being blown about by every wind of
education. Sincerely referring to them
as “old hands” emphasizes their
decades-long experience as well as
their submission to being servants in
the kingdom of our Lord. Thanks to
God for such teachers as these.

 Mrs. Connie Meyer’s essay will
help to renew our commitment to
Reformed education. First published
years ago in the Perspectives, this
essay has been expanded and revised
as an introduction to Behold the
Beauty, a new set of art curriculum
books. By instigation of the Federa-
tion and now through the efforts of
the RFPA, these art books are close to
publication. The first volume should
be coming out this summer with a
price of approximately $30. The
books are very well written and
produced in full color. I urge schools
which have the old binders of art
lessons to upgrade to the new
volumes or I urge any supporter with
a little extra in his checking account
to see to it that the local school has a
copy. Mrs. Meyer’s essay shows that
these lessons are based on sound
principles that will serve—as do our
teachers—the purpose of our schools
for many, many years.
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Feature

Beholding the Beauty
A Look at Art Education from a Reformed,
Calvinistic Point of View By Connie

Meyer

Introduction
Art is more than applying paint to

canvas or pencil to paper. It is more
than a job for the creatively inclined.
Art is a way of living and being. It is
opening our eyes to the beauty
around us, delighting in the treasures
we find. If this is a purely physical
activity—observing the beauty of an
object without understanding, or
caring, why it is so—such apprecia-
tion is merely a shell. The full
meaning of art can be grasped only
along with a proper spiritual point of
view. From the highest form of art,

which is prayer, to all the other facets
of artful seeing and expression, art is
concerned with beholding the beauty
of the Lord. Seeing the glory of God
and praising his name is the goal.

We show our love to God by our
concrete obedience, but that is not all.
With abounding love in our hearts for
him who has so wondrously saved us,
we also praise him directly. Indeed,
does not the praise of God well up
within our souls as covenant children
of God? Does it not spring forth and
bubble over? But now this is the
question we must ask: In what

The Reformed Free Publishing Association is about to
release the first volume of a set of art curriculum books. This
was originally a work written by Mr. Erik Lubbers and Mrs.
Connie Meyer for the Federation of Protestant Reformed
Schools several years ago. It is a manual of art lessons written
specifically for the “art teacher” who has little or no art
training. Mrs. Meyer’s solid, articulate essay functions as the
introduction in the first book (for K-1). It is a striking instance
of the raison d’etre of our magazine. Visit www.rfpa.org soon
for more information.
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manner does it spring forth? Does it
do so in a haphazard jumble of praise,
or are we able to channel what is in
our hearts into some sort of meaning-
ful expression that will vividly
communicate that praise? Such
communication is truly art. Whether
by words, centrally, but also by
musical notes or paint on canvas, art
expresses what is in the heart of the
believer.

I believe Scripture tells us what art
is in Psalm 27:4: “One thing have I
desired of the Lord, that will I seek
after; that I may dwell in the house of
the Lord all the days of my life, to
behold the beauty of the Lord, and to
inquire in his temple.” Notice in this
verse that beholding the beauty of the
Lord goes together with inquiring in
his temple, which is prayer. This
connection is significant. Indeed, can
we conceive of a higher form of
communication—and therefore of
art—than prayer? In an exposition of
the Lord’s Prayer, Rev. Herman
Hoeksema states:

Prayer is an holy art. It is the highest
possible expression of what lives in
the believer’s heart by grace. Not in
our works, not in our sacrifices and
offerings, but in our speech, in the
word of our mouth, and particularly
in our prayers it is that God is
glorified the most.1

Note what David says in Psalm
69:30, 31 about song and thankful-
ness: “I will praise the name of God
with a song, and will magnify him
with thanksgiving. This also shall
please the Lord better than an ox or

bullock that hath horns and hoofs.”
What is “the chief part of thankful-
ness” as taught in the Heidelberg
Catechism, Lord’s Day 45? It is
prayer. Prayer is necessary. It is
supplication for God’s grace and
Holy Spirit. It is a direct expression
of praise to our Creator, Redeemer,
and Lord. God is glorified when all of
our expression—whether in poetry,
prose, music, or visual art form—is
done with the hallowing of God’s
name in mind. That is, after all, the
first and central request of true
prayer.

Let us read a little more from Rev.
Hoeksema’s study on prayer:

Difficult this subject is … because
there is perhaps no subject on which
there is so much misunderstanding as
on the subject of prayer. How often
is prayer, which properly is the chief
medium for the glorification of God,
considered a means to obtain the
fulfillment of our own carnal
desires!2

Even as prayer is so often misun-
derstood as merely a means to fulfill
the self, so it is often the case with the
visual arts. Like prayer, art ought to
glorify God, yet the main mantra of
modern art education is “Express
yourself!” The self is all-important.
But consider this: “The imagination
of man’s heart is evil from his youth”
(Gen. 8:21). Especially the art of the
twentieth century began to express
this self of the artist, and this expres-
sion continues today. The holy order,
beauty, and revelation of God’s
creation are rejected. The “elegant
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book” of creation, so aptly named in
the Belgic Confession, is closed.3

Ugliness, and especially that which
embodies pride and lust, is glorified
in its stead. The self and his art, in
fact, becomes a god.

This is a rather simplistic commen-
tary on the state of art in our day, but
generally speaking, the history of art
provides a clear indication of the
history of the world’s spiritual
condition and the development of sin.
In the early 1900s when artistic
feelings began to be manifest above
objective representation, a similar
movement began in the history of
religion. Experience and feelings
were revered above objective truth
and dogma. This influence continues
in no less diminished fashion today. It
is against the backdrop of this
modern ideal that we attempt to
define art from a different point of
view—a Reformed, Calvinistic point
of view.

We have been considering that the
goal of art is the glory of God and not
of self, but what is art actually
comprised of, and how does it work?
Now we turn to the nuts and bolts of
art, that is, the elements of art and the
principles of design. The more one is
skilled at using the elements and
principles, the more effective can be
one’s expression in art, and thus,
one’s praise of God.

The What of Art (Elements of Art)
Let us consider the elements of art

as they answer the most basic and
concrete question: What? What parts

or elements comprise visual art? The
elements of art are commonly listed
as line, shape, texture, color, value
(light and dark), and form (3-
dimensional shape). These terms and
their descriptions may differ slightly
from teacher to teacher and from
book to book, but the overall mean-
ings are generally the same. The
definitions of the elements are, for the
most part, self-explanatory. Everyone
knows a line when he sees it and a
texture when he feels it. Yet the
elements may be considered with
ever-deeper understanding and
appreciation as one practices seeing
and using them in art.

A line can be bold or a line can be
fine. A color can be soft or glaring.
Such are the varied characteristics of
the elements that will be employed in
designing a composition.

The How of Art (Principles of Design)
More variations are seen also when

artists talk about the principles of
design. Rarely do two sources define
the principles in exactly the same
way, yet in essence they are presented
similarly. Just as the elements of art
answer What, the principles of design
answer How. How do we put the
elements together? How must the
lines and shapes be ordered so as to
make a pleasing design? The answers
to these questions can be quite
involved, yet even a young child can
begin to grasp their significance. Let
us take a closer look at the principles
of design, therefore, using these
terms: unity, focal point, variety,
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contrast, balance, movement, rhythm,
pattern, proportion, and perspective.
We will also find some of the ways
these principles may be seen spiritu-
ally, because the earthly does indeed
picture the heavenly.

Unity
All of the principles work together

and one does not exclude the other;
nevertheless, unity is all-inclusive.
This is what John Ruskin, a nine-
teenth-century poet, artist, and
statesman, said about unity:

Composition means, literally and
simply, putting several things
together, so as to make one thing out
of them. Thus a musician composes
an air, by putting notes together in
certain relations; a poet composes a
poem, by putting thoughts and words
in pleasant order; and a painter a
picture, by putting thought, forms,
and colours in pleasant order.

In all these cases, observe, an
intended unity must be the result of
composition.4

What can unify a painting? Using
mostly warm or mostly cool colors,
repeating various shapes or lines, or
skillfully harmonizing other elements
all together. The possibilities are
endless. Whatever varied means are
employed though, the purpose
remains single: to make one cohesive
design out of all the elements. A
masterpiece will present all of its
parts as one united whole with not
one element missing and not one part
superfluous. Every line, shape, and
color will “belong.”

This is a clear reflection of what is

true spiritually. Ultimately, all things
will be one in Christ, “that in the
dispensation of the fulness of times
he might gather together in one all
things in Christ, both which are in
heaven, and which are on earth; even
in him” (Eph. 1:10). The church, as
the elect of God, will be brought into
one body, and not one member will
be lost. In Psalm 133 David exclaims
over the unity of God’s people:
“Behold, how good and how pleasant
it is for brethren to dwell together in
unity!” (v. 1). As precious ointment
on Aaron’s head and as dew on the
mountains of Zion—that is how
gloriously lovely it is. Unity is a
beautiful principle, spiritually as well
as artistically.

Focal Point
Unity is of utmost importance, but

unity will exist only when there is a
common goal and purpose of all the
parts working together. In art, that
goal is called “focal point,” or
“emphasis.” A focal point tells the
viewer, “This is the main area at
which you must look. This is the
center of interest and what is most
important.” Having one main area of
focus helps to avoid confusion, gives
our eyes a place to rest, and makes
the message of the composition clear.
A focal point communicates the
subject.

Spiritually speaking, we cannot talk
about unity without also talking about
focal point. The unified body must
have a head! Colossians 1 brings this
out very clearly in speaking of Christ:
“And he is the head of the body, the
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church: who is the beginning, the
firstborn from the dead; that in all
things he might have the preemi-
nence” (v. 18). The preeminence!
What is the focus of every page of
Scripture but Christ? Not only is this
true of Holy Writ, but the “elegant
book” of creation contains his
signature on every creature from
molecule to mountain, from tadpole
to tree. “For by him were all things
created … And he is before all things,
and by him all things consist” (vv. 16,
17). Jesus Christ is the image and
revelation of the glory of God to us.
There is no higher beauty on which
our eyes may gaze.

Variety
Unity of element and purpose is not

monotonous or boring. Why?
Because there is within the scope of
unity and focal point another prin-
ciple, and that is variety. Variety
produces interest and depth of
meaning in a composition, even as
various musical parts produce
harmony in a quartet. Diverse colors,
textures, and shapes are examples of
various elements that can add interest
to a design. Variety must be held in
check, however, lest there be chaos.
Unity and variety will work together
in a well-composed piece. A collage
of different objects can bring together
a wonderful variety of textures and
shapes, but some type of unifying
theme or color will be needed to keep
the objects together.

Again we see how this is a reflec-
tion of a much higher reality and
beauty. God has created an untold

variety of creatures in his universe,
each with its own unique voice of
praise to its Maker: “The pastures are
clothed with flocks; the valleys also
are covered over with corn; they
shout for joy, they also sing” (Psalm
65:13). God has ordained a vast array
of diversity to be included in his
church: “And he gave some, apostles;
and some, prophets; and some,
evangelists; and some, pastors and
teachers; For the perfecting of the
saints … Till we all come in the unity
of the faith” (Ephesians 4:11-13).
Perfect unity is not achieved with
clones. How truly is this pictured in
the human body. Hands, feet, fingers,
eyes—we need them all. Together
they function in God’s service and to
his glory. Together they are a beauti-
ful masterpiece of the highest created
order. Together his saints of every
tribe and every nation will praise him
forevermore.

Contrast
Contrast is similar in function to

variety, but more specifically it sets
various elements apart from one
another. Often there is contrast of
value between lights and darks, but
there can also be contrast in color,
texture, or other elements of art.
Sometimes this simply contributes to
the variety of the composition.
Sometimes it is used to establish
other principles of design, often
emphasizing the focal point. But
whatever the ultimate goal of the
contrast may be, a design without
such difference will seem lifeless,
dull, and weak.
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There is “the beauty of holiness,”
as commanded in both Psalms 29:2
and 96:9, which is the beauty of
being set apart to the Lord. There is
black and there is white. God made it
that way. “I form the light, and create
darkness” (Isaiah 45:7). He estab-
lished this contrast already on the
first day of creation: “And God saw
the light, that it was good: and God
divided the light from the darkness”
(Genesis 1:4). Such contrast goes
further: “And the light shineth in
darkness; and the darkness compre-
hended it not” (John 1:5). Along with
the unbeliever’s lack of comprehen-
sion of the child of God, there is
outright hatred. Enmity between the
two was established by God already
in the garden of Eden: “And I will put
enmity between thee and the woman,
and between thy seed and her seed”
(Genesis 3:15). The antithesis
between the elect and the reprobate
serves God’s eternal purpose and
plan. The contrast is profound.

Balance
Contrast, variety, focal point: in a

well-designed painting all these
things will be in unity together, and
all these things will be held together
in a manner prescribed by still one
more principle of design. That
principle is balance. The center of
interest, along with areas of variety
and contrast, will all be strategically
placed in order to produce a sense of
stability and balance in the composi-
tion. Just as a seesaw or a decorative
mobile will exhibit balance when
objects of various weights are

carefully positioned in relation to one
another, so will a pleasing composi-
tion possess balance when a strong,
deep-colored, “heavy” area on one
side balances with something of
comparable visual weight on the
other. Without balance, a composition
will seem to be top-heavy or side-
heavy. A good design, on the other
hand, will appear anchored and
stable.

Two kinds of balance exist: formal
(symmetrical) and informal (asym-
metrical). We see both kinds of
balance in abundance in creation. In
fact, one would be hard pressed to
think of a creature that is not bal-
anced in some way. From a micro-
scopic cell to a mammoth-sized
planet, there is an amazing degree of
order and balance—far beyond any
capability that the human mind could
conceive. Such is the importance of
balance in God’s design of the
universe.

How this balance is a picture of the
heavenly can be seen in many ways.
Symmetry works like a reflection in a
mirror. This in itself can be a picture
of how the earthly creation reflects
the heavenly. Reflection is also seen
in Colossians 1:15 as it describes
Christ, “who is the image of the
invisible God.” By the work of the
Spirit in their hearts the children of
God strive to be transformed into
Christ’s image, to reflect him in true
knowledge of God, righteousness,
and holiness.5 And this happens
exactly by beholding his glory! “But
we all, with open face beholding as in
a glass the glory of the Lord, are
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changed into the same image from
glory to glory, even as by the Spirit of
the Lord” (2 Cor. 3:18).

There is another kind of balance in
2 Corinthians 8:9—not a reflecting
type of balance, but a balance of
contrasts: “For ye know the grace of
our Lord Jesus Christ, that, though he
was rich, yet for your sakes he
became poor, that ye through his
poverty might be rich.” The Form for
the Administration of the Lord’s
Supper brings out some of these same
kinds of contrasts that balance
“asymmetrically” so to speak: “He
was bound that we might be freed . . .
He was innocently condemned to
death, that we might be acquitted.”6

More than able to match the power of
sin and death, he overcame it.

Movement
Movement is another principle

closely connected to the principle of
focal point. Where does the viewer’s
eye travel? What path does it follow?
The function of movement is to keep
one’s gaze circulating within the
composition, while also leading the
eye primarily to the focal point of the
design. The arms and hands in a
portrait are often strategically
positioned to lead the eye into the
picture and toward the face. Some-
times other objects are included, such
as the line of a chair’s edge, in order
to keep the viewer’s gaze from
leaving the picture plane.

Spiritually we are called to move
from one place to another, to grow
from babes, who are nourished by
milk, to adults, who are fed by the

doctrinal meat of Scripture. We are in
a race, the Bible says, and just as our
eyes are led to look at the focal point
of a work of art, so too we are to look
on him who has the preeminence:
“Let us run with patience the race that
is set before us, looking unto Jesus
the author and finisher of our faith”
(Heb. 12:1, 2). Christ leads his
church as a whole throughout the
history of the world. There is move-
ment in her development and under-
standing of the truth. Indeed, this is
the work of our risen and ascended
Lord, who sends his Spirit to “guide
you into all truth” (John 16:13). The
relation here is more than mere
picture, though. Truth and beauty are
one. As the Spirit of Christ leads the
people of God to see and understand
more of his truth, they are beholding
more of the beauty of the Lord!

Rhythm
Rhythm may be more familiar in

connection with music and poetry,
but it applies to visual art as well. The
principle of rhythm is closely related
to the principle of movement. Like
following a route on a map, move-
ment describes the direction and path
the observer’s eye follows through a
work of art. As the route is actually
traveled and is found to be either a
rough gravel road or a smooth super-
highway, so the principle of rhythm
more specifically describes the kind
of road followed by one’s eye. Is it
smooth and flowing, or is it choppy
and staggered? The rhythm in a
woman’s portrait will tend to be
sweeping and smooth as the move-
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ment follows the graceful curves of
the face and neck. The rhythm in a
landscape of jagged mountains, on
the other hand, will seem more
choppy and “staccato” as the move-
ment follows the sharp, angular edges
of rocks and cliffs.

As God has ordained the move-
ment of history and the spiritual
growth of the church and his people
along with the spiritual decline of the
world, these movements follow their
rhythmic courses. The book of
Revelation tells us about the seals
becoming trumpets and the trumpets
becoming vials. As the end of time
draws near, the movement towards
that final day will become signifi-
cantly quickened and intense. Such is
the rhythm of Christ’s coming
footsteps. Cain and his generations
show the progression of sin, as sin is
punished with more sin—a spiraling
movement downward. In another
direction, the spiritual growth of
God’s people follows a path of
similar rhythmic pace. The reward of
grace is more grace—a spiraling
rhythm upward. “And of his fulness
have all we received, and grace for
grace” (John 1:16).

Pattern
As a principle of design, pattern is

the orderly repetition of any element
of art. Though regular repetition may
not be obviously present in every
piece of art, pattern can comprise part
of a composition, or it can be the
whole of it. It may be seen as a
repetition of lines in a row of trees or
fence posts in a farm landscape.

Rows of windows might make an
orderly pattern in a cityscape. Pattern
may be seen as a regularly placed set
of floral shapes or stripes on fabric or
wallpaper. Whether it is the focus of
the design itself or included as part of
the overall composition, pattern can
contribute to the unity and stability of
a piece.

Pattern can also be used to assist in
movement, for both rhythm and
pattern are closely related to move-
ment. The pattern of arches in an old
stone bridge, for instance, may lead
the viewer’s eye in an orderly rhythm
toward the focal point of a picture.

Pattern is not only a basic principle
that must be understood in areas of
life such as math, science, and
reading; it is an important design
principle in all of creation. We see the
patterns of stripes and spots on zebras
and leopards, and lizards and snakes.
We hear the even beat of a heart and
experience the order of the seasons
year by year. All these patterns meet
our senses in one resounding chorus
of rhythmic praise for their Maker.

Creation is so ordered for a
purpose. God uses rhythm and pattern
in the worship of himself. This is seen
not only in the Old Testament
decoration of the temple and priestly
robes, but also in the regular and
specific schedule of ceremonies and
feasts. God established the pattern of
sabbaths in the first creation week.
Even today we go to the house of
worship the first of every seven days.
The pattern is exact and precise,
established for God’s honor and
glory.
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Our whole spiritual life is one of
pattern, a pattern of “triple knowl-
edge”7: knowing the misery of our
sins, knowing the deliverance that is
ours in Jesus Christ, and knowing
how to express our gratitude to God.
These three we must know, says the
Heidelberg Catechism, as it organizes
its questions and answers under these
same headings. The more we step in
this pattern and rhythm of grace, the
more we experience the beauty of the
comfort of the covenant to which we
belong, and the more we grow
spiritually.

God used a pattern as he estab-
lished his covenant with his chosen
people: “And I will establish my
covenant between me and thee and
thy seed after thee in their genera-
tions for an everlasting covenant, to
be a God unto thee, and to thy seed
after thee” (Gen. 17:7). His salvation
is not worked out in a haphazard
design of individual Arminian
decisions for Christ. It is worked out
with believers and their seed through
the preaching of the word. There is a
pattern to it. Paul even calls it a
pattern when he writes to Timothy:
“Christ Jesus came into the world to
save sinners; of whom I am chief.
Howbeit for this cause I obtained
mercy, that in me first Jesus Christ
might shew forth all longsuffering,
for a pattern to them which should
hereafter believe on him to life
everlasting” (1 Tim. 1:15, 16).

Proportion
Proportion means making the

various lines and shapes of an object

the correct sizes in relation to one
another. Is the head in proportion to
the shoulders? Are the trees in
proportion to the house? These are
examples of measurable, concrete
proportions. No less concrete, but
harder to measure, is the general
sense of proportion that all people
possess in order to judge what is
beautiful to them. An example of this
would be a well-composed traditional
still life of a vase with flowers. At
what point is the background space in
pleasing proportion to the vase and
flowers? At what point may the mat
around such a painting be in pleasing
proportion to the artwork and the
frame? The sense of proportion that is
required to answer these questions is
to some extent in all people, yet it is
also something that can be practiced
and developed.

We can observe the careful
proportions that God has put in
creation. A nautilus shell is one of the
prime examples of a regular propor-
tion that is found in nature. The
beauty of its graceful curves and
dimensions are undeniable, and this
same proportion is repeated in
innumerable ways: the unfurling of a
fern leaf, the waves of the ocean, the
swirl of countless stars in the galaxy.

God has told us in Scripture about
seeing things in correct proportion.
He tells us how small and insignifi-
cant we really are in comparison to
our great Creator: “When I consider
thy heavens, the work of thy fingers,
the moon and the stars, which thou
hast ordained; What is man, that thou
art mindful of him? and the son of
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man, that thou visitest him?” (Psalm
8:3, 4). Isaiah states the proper
proportions of the universe by asking,
“Who hath measured the waters in
the hollow of his hand, and meted out
heaven with the span, and compre-
hended the dust of the earth in a
measure, and weighed the mountains
in scales, and the hills in a balance?”
(Isa. 40:12). The prophet goes on to
state that “the nations are as a drop of
a bucket, and are counted as the small
dust of the balance: behold, he taketh
up the isles as a very little thing …
All nations before him are as nothing;
and they are counted to him less than
nothing, and vanity” (vv. 15, 17).

These are the real proportions.
When man is seen as having even a
small part in his own salvation, then
man is too big. When God must wait
on man to accept an offer of salva-
tion, then God is too little. The
proportions are not correct. Through
the lens of Scripture, however, we see
things clearly and beautifully, the way
they really are: God is God and he
does all his good pleasure.

Perspective
Add correct placement to correct

proportion and size, and you have
one of the recipes for perspective, or
depth, in composition. Although
perspective is not always considered
to be one of the principles of design,
it contains its own rules and formulas
that govern how and where the
elements should be used in order to
convey space. Even young children
can see the effect of foreshortening
on simple objects around them: a

block across the room will appear
smaller, or foreshortened, while the
same block on their desks will appear
larger. Proportion is greatly affected
by distance in perspective. Drawing
an object very small will make that
object appear far away, while
drawing an object larger will make it
appear closer to the viewer.

Along with foreshortening, depth
or distance can be communicated on
a flat surface by employing methods
such as overlap, atmospheric (aerial)
perspective, and different types of
linear perspective. If part of an apple
overlaps a banana in a picture, the
apple will appear to be in front of the
banana. If one tree appears somewhat
blurred and hazy and another is clear
and sharp, the viewer understands the
hazy one is farther away because of
the effects of the atmosphere in the
space between the two trees. Formu-
las for one-point perspective, two-
point perspective, and more can also
aid in portraying distance in art.

There is something about showing
depth in a drawing or painting that is
particularly beautiful, just as there is
something about seeing depth in
creation that is especially awe-
inspiring. The mountains, the oceans,
the heavens—such vast distance and
space speak to us a message that is
loud and clear: how great is our
heavenly Father and Creator! “The
heavens declare the glory of God; and
the firmament sheweth his handi-
work. Day unto day uttereth speech,
and night unto night sheweth knowl-
edge. There is no speech nor lan-
guage, where their voice is not heard”
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(Psalm 19:1-3). His power and might
is also shown in such a great salva-
tion he has wrought for us: “For as
the heaven is high above the earth, so
great is his mercy toward them that
fear him. As far as the east is from the
west, so far hath he removed our
transgressions from us” (Psalm
103:11, 12). Thus is his name
glorified.

The Why of Art
We have looked at a definition of

art, along with a listing of its ele-
ments and a description of its
principles. We have considered the
What and the How of art. Now we
must consider the Why. Every subject
must be taught in its proper context.
Therefore, we ask these questions:
“As Reformed believers, why do we
teach art, and what is our purpose and
goal in doing so?” We have already
seen that it is all to the glory of God.
This is easy to state generally, but it is
not always so easy to specifically
understand and apply.

For art to be a means to praise and
glorify God, knowledge of its
elements and principles will be
required. One must be able to draw
lines with deftness and shade in
shapes with accuracy, and one must
be able to put these lines and shapes
in a pleasing arrangement. All this
will be done in order to express the
glory of God and draw attention to
his works, even as letters and words
must be formed in a recognizable
pattern in writing to be understood.
There must be skill and understand-

ing. Scripture speaks of this in
connection to music, but it undoubt-
edly applies to all of our activity and
art: “Sing unto him a new song; play
skillfully with a loud noise” (Psalm
33:3); “For God is the King of all the
earth: sing ye praises with under-
standing” (Psalm 47:7).

The child of God has a distinct
motive and attitude behind such
knowledge. On the surface this
underlying attitude will not necessar-
ily set his work apart from the art of
the secular world. While it is possible
that an apple drawn for self-glory and
an apple drawn for God’s glory will
be very different from one another, it
is also possible that these apples may
look exactly alike. Nevertheless,
there is an underlying attitude that
will subjectively affect the work of
the child of God. That attitude is
humility.

We already saw how the art of the
world says in arrogance, “I express
myself in this,” but it is to no one’s
edification to extol the depths of
man’s depravity. There is, however, a
proper expression of that which lives
inside ourselves, for God has done a
mighty work within his covenant
children. He has put a new man in
them, a new man that in principle has
the victory over the old, sinful nature.
Praise and gratitude well up from
living hearts that acknowledge this. It
is God’s glory and not our own that
we seek to express. It is the beauty of
God and his works that we desire to
extol. In humility we look not to
ourselves, but “to behold the beauty
of the Lord.”
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Behold! Observe! Take note! One
may never get to the point of apply-
ing paint to canvas, but if one has
seen the beauty of the works of
God—really seen them—he has done
the essential work of the artist.
Though some students may become
professional artists, that is not the
foremost goal of art education. What
every student of art ought to learn is
this: how to see. Not only is this true
from a purely physical and technical
point of view, but from a spiritual
perspective as well. We must look for
beauty, appreciate it, and praise it. If
we look truthfully, we will find that
this road of seeking out the beautiful
inevitably leads to the Creator of all
things and all beauty. It leads to him
who alone is supremely beautiful,
holy, and true. Indeed, we will find
that beauty and truth are one! “Out of
Zion, the perfection of beauty, God
hath shined” (Psalm 50:2).

This is not to deny that ugliness
exists. Our works without Christ can
only be ugly. Sin is ugly. Creation is
not so good and beautiful as it once
was, newborn from the Creator’s
hand. “For we know that the whole
creation groaneth and travaileth in
pain together until now” (Romans
8:22), waiting for deliverance along
with the children of God. Therefore,
we fix our gaze on him who alone is
the source of all true beauty. His
works we long to behold and point
out to our children, especially his
work of deliverance and redemp-
tion—and also in this context his
work of creation.

Talk ye of all his wondrous works
(Psalm 105:2).

Remember his marvellous works that
he hath done (Psalm 105:5).

One generation shall praise thy
works to another, and shall  declare
thy mighty acts (Psalm 145:4).

All thy works shall praise thee, O
Lord, and thy saints shall  bless thee
(Psalm 145:10).

By making pictures of the created
world, and this includes word
pictures in poetry and song, we put
God’s marvelous works in remem-
brance. We praise his works one
generation to another. We echo the
praise of which his wondrous and
mighty acts speak.

When we draw a leaf, how can we
fail to be struck by the delicate order
and wisdom that went into its
formation and design? The same goes
for the person who sees our artwork.
It is as if we are saying to him, “Look
at the beauty of this leaf that God
created!”

By contrast, the world embraces
non-objective modern art, which does
not portray recognizable people or
objects. To do full justice to the topic
of modern art, however, would
require more than this essay. Let us
merely note here that we make a
distinction between art that is
produced non-objectively in rebellion
against the word of God in creation,
and non-objective art that is used as a
tool to understand God’s works
better. Non-recognizable forms can
be useful in teaching composition and
the art of seeing.
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It is easy to be so concerned with
drawing a picture that is supposed to
look like a tree that it becomes
difficult to see how the shapes and
colors of that tree all work together to
form a beautiful composition. In
order to draw accurately, one must be
able to see in simple terms of line,
shape, color, and form in addition to
branch, stem, and leaf. That is why,
when trying to sketch from a photo,
turning it upside-down can often
yield a surprisingly realistic drawing.
No longer is it recognizable. The
artist is forced to see the lines and
shapes the way they actually are,
without any preconceived notions of
how the object should appear. A clear
view of reality is the goal.

Anyone can see the forms, the
lines, and the shapes: the What.
Anyone can see the How—how they
are put together to form a pleasing
composition. But not everyone can
see the Why. Believers are the only
ones uniquely equipped to see the
reason behind all these things. This is
significant, for true beauty is seen in
all three: What, How, and Why.

The second article of the Belgic
Confession of Faith says this about
knowing God:

We know him by two means: first,
by the creation, preservation, and
government of the universe; which is
before our eyes as a most elegant
book, wherein all creatures, great
and small, are as so many characters
leading us to contemplate the
invisible things of God, namely, his
eternal power and Godhead, as the
apostle Paul saith (Romans 1:20). All

which things are sufficient to
convince men, and leave them
without excuse.

Secondly, he makes himself more
clearly and fully known to us by his
holy and divine Word; that is to say,
as far as is necessary for us to know
in this life, to his glory and our
salvation.8

The Belgic Confession is very
specific in identifying who is able to
know God through the Word of
creation and the Word of Scripture. It
says we know him by two means … it
leads us to contemplate … it is before
our eyes. Indeed, only the believer
can read the elegant book of creation.
There is no common grace that
allows the unbeliever to read it by
faith with true understanding so that
he properly glorifies God.9 Unbeliev-
ers see the power of God with
physical eyes and are left without
excuse, as Romans 1:20 makes clear,
but they do not see it with spiritual
eyes. Rather, they change God’s glory
“into an image made like to corrupt-
ible man” (Romans 1:23). It is only a
work of particular grace that grants us
eyes of faith to see and appreciate the
creation for what it really is: a work
of God that speaks of “the glory of
the uncorruptible God” (v. 23).

Even though creation has borne the
marks of the curse and even now
groans to be delivered, it is still
“elegant.” Let us read Professor
Herman Hanko’s well-stated argu-
ment on this point:

Can the tremulous quiet of an early
morning broken only by the far-off
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call of the whippoorwill be surpassed
anywhere? Can the trees find more
beautiful garments than the coat of
many colors which they wear in an
autumn in Maine? Can anything fix
one’s attention by its elegance more
powerfully than that multitude of
places where sea and land meet? It is
an elegant book!10

Professor Hanko goes on to discuss
the purpose of this elegant book that,
as the Belgic Confession instructs, is
to lead us “to contemplate the
invisible things of God.” In that
context he quotes Augustine, who
described his soul’s seeking after God
in this picturesque way:

I asked the earth, and it answered
me, “I am not He”; and whatsoever
are in it, confessed the same. I asked
the sea and the deeps, and the living
creeping things, and they answered,
“We are not thy God, seek above
us.” … I asked the heavens, sun,
moon, stars, “Nor (say they) are we
the God whom thou seekest.” And I
replied unto all the things which
encompass the door of my flesh; “Ye
have told me of my God, that ye are
not He; tell me something of Him.”
And they cried out with a loud voice,
“He made us.”11

Can anyone see the order, the unity,
the balance, the variety—the
beauty—and conclude that all this
came forth of itself out of chaos in
evolutionary process? Ah, but they
do. “For this they willingly are
ignorant of” (2 Peter 3:5). It is only
eyes of faith that truly see and
understand.

Besides the elegant book of

creation, there is another book, and
that is Scripture. It is only through the
“spectacles of Scripture,” as Calvin
put it, that we are able to read the
book of creation.12 This is no small
point for our discussion of art. One
can make an allegory out of anything
if one desires. It is a dangerous
proposition to attempt to guess at the
spiritual meaning of every detail of
creation. Though there may be
sanctified insights into these things,
we will be safe when we look to
Scripture alone for direction.

And there are no lack of earthly
pictures in Scripture that demonstrate
heavenly truths! The Bible is full of
them; there are more than one might
imagine. If we want to know the
meaning of the leaf we are drawing,
let us go to Scripture, where we find
texts like Isaiah 64:6—“We all do
fade as a leaf”—or Psalm 1:3—“His
leaf also shall not wither.” In Scrip-
ture we will find the meaning behind
the figure and the type. In Scripture
we will find the Why.

As we contemplate all these things,
there is something else we must not
overlook. We must be aware that as
we view the earthly, we are indeed
looking only at that: earthly pictures.
This may seem obvious, but a picture,
even an elegant one, can fall far short
of the reality being illustrated. A
photograph of Mt. Rainier is nice, but
the actual mountain on a sunny day
will take your breath away. We
acknowledge the difference between
the earthly and the heavenly. We
praise him who has created all things,
and by grace we do not make idols of
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the creatures he has made. Being of
the earth ourselves, we need to be
reminded of these things. The
pictures are not perfect, but we live
for the reality that truly is. We seek “a
city which hath foundations, whose
builder and maker is God” (Hebrews
11:10). May the pictures lead us to
these heavenly things.

Praise him who alone is worthy.
Behold his glorious works. May the
beauty of the Lord be upon us as we
behold the beauty that is his.
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L-R: Drew VanderMeulen, Brent Hanko, Ryan Buiter, Steven Heystek

Eastside Christian School
Grand Rapids, Michigan

L-R: Mr. Pete Adams, Brandon DeKryger, Margaret Spees, Miss Agatha Lubbers
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Back row, L-R: Back row: (left to right) Jesse Pollema, Ranae Boonstra, Dylan Hoekstra, Hannah Van Maanen, Luke Van
Engen, Mr. Brummel.
Middle row, L-R: Ross Hoksbergen, Maria Korver, Austin De Boer, Ashley Brummel, and Thomas De Jong.
Front row, L-R: Nathan Kooiker, Joshua Dolieslager, Travis Kooima, Emily Buys, Justin Zandstra, and Daniel Van Den Top

Hope Christian School
Redlands, California

L-R: Catherine VanderWal, Kyle Karsemeyer, and Breanna Meelker
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I

Book Review
In the Shadow of the Cathedral by
Christine Schneider. Kregel Publica-
tions, 1998.

I saw this book lying on the table of a
friend, and I casually asked if I might
borrow it. It turned out to be a
pleasant surprise.

The setting is Austria, mainly the

town of Felsenburg, around the turn
of the first millenium. It was a time
when many beautiful cathedrals were
being built, mostly on the backs of
the poor. When the old wooden
church of Felsenburg burned down,
Bishop Gernot decided to build the
most beautiful cathedral in the land. A
relic, a picture of Mary and Jesus, had

Reviewed by Lois
Kregel
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been rescued from the flames and
became much revered as a miracle.
The bishop determined to send this
picture around the country and all the
way to Rome as a fundraiser so that
all who viewed it would be persuaded
to make a generous donation. The
people were told that if they did this,
they would earn points with God and
shorten their stays in purgatory.

The group that the bishop sent was
under the leadership of Andrew, a
mute monk and scribe, who was
known for his beautiful script. There
was no apparent physical reason for
his muteness.

Because of this handicap the
bishop sent with him a company of
men led by a renegade monk named
Georg. They did indeed travel to
Rome and had many adventures, but
the one that had the most influence on
Andrew was the viewing of the
execution of a “heretic.” Actually he
was a true Christian and bore witness
to that fact as he was being burned at
the stake. Suddenly Andrew had a
flash of memory, and he remembered
seeing his own parents killed in that
manner. At the same time his tongue
was loosed.

Upon his return, Andrew began to
read and study secretly those Scrip-
tures he had been copying so beauti-
fully. He also was able to make
contact with another group of
“heretics” not far from Felsenburg at
Immergrun. These people had some
of the manuscripts of the Scriptures,
and Andrew secretly copied more of
them and brought these precious
writings to the group. He also read

them himself and became convinced
that the Romish church was deceiving
the people. He was converted and
baptized, and he joined the little
group of Christians.

When the bishop, needing more
money for the cathedral, decreed a
“temple tax,” telling the people that it
was mandatory to help pay for the
atonement of their sins, Andrew
objected. When he was summoned by
the bishop, he testified that the
Scriptures taught that we are justified
by faith alone. For that he was
sentenced to die as his parents had
died, and as the book closes, he is in
his cell awaiting his execution.

There is much more to the story.
There is Cecilia, brutally raped by the
bishop and pregnant with his child.
Later, Andrew married her. There is
Georg, the renegade monk, who
defied the bishop and married, who
championed the cause of the poor, but
remained a Catholic.

I found two main themes. Nega-
tively, there is the corruption of the
Roman Catholic Church which duped
the common people. Positively, there
is the preciousness of the Scriptures.
Today, the Roman Catholic Church
hasn’t changed, and the Bible is still
as precious.

The author is familiar with Austria,
having spent fifteen years of her life
on the mission field there. The book
has won praise from such a scholar as
Paul Maier. I recommend it.
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O
Book Reviews by Brenda

Dykstra

Our goal to impart the gift of lan-
guage and the love of this gift
continues as we view several more
selections for varying ages of
children, many of which were
requested by corresponding readers.

May the words of Proverbs 2:10,
11 guide us as it discernment is
encouraged and on the forefront:
“When wisdom entereth into thine
heart, and knowledge is pleasant unto
thy soul…Discretion shall preserve
thee, understanding shall keep thee.”

Board Books
(Recommended Ages Infant to
approx. 3 years)

*Asterisk indicates books may
have varying degrees of issues
parents ought to address—i.e.,
dancing, acting, secular holidays, etc.

Sandra Boynton offers many fun,
modern board books teaching many
basic concepts to the little one, with
cartoon-like animal drawings on
which little imaginations seem to
thrive!

A to Z
Opposites
Blue Hat, Green Hat
Hippos Go Berserk
*The Going to Bed Book, a comical

presentation of Noah’s ark
*Horns and Toes and In Between—

possible dancing issue

Doggies
But Not the Hippopotamus
*One, Two Three—possible issue

of play?
*Moo, Baa, La, La, La, undoubt-

edly fun rhythm, but could be
overdone.

Matthew Van Fleet’s Tails gives
opportunity to a toddler to learn about
several new animals using seven
varying textures to touch and feel,
along with scratch and sniff opportu-
nities. The book also includes a game
with which to practice counting
numbers. What a great book with
which to explore senses!

Since 2002, Elliot the Moose has
become a popular character by
Andrea Beck. These stories have
excellent color paintings as the tales
of stuffed Elliot and his stuffed
animal friends and their lives are told
using very fun, innocent plots. Beck’s
stories are:

An Elliot Moose Story
Elliot’s Emergency
Elliot Bakes a Cake
Elliot’s Bath
Elliot Digs for Treasure
Elliot’s Shipwreck

Books Known for Illustrations
(ages 3 to 7)

King Bidgood’s in the Bathtub by
Audrey Wood, illustrated by Don
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Wood, is a Caldecott Honor book
from 1985. The book’s illustrations
clearly tell the tale of the glory of the
Renaissance era with elaborate
costumes, though likely to a child
reader’s comic amusement. The story
of a king who just would not get out
the bathtub to rule his kingdom
delivers a surprise ending—just what
will get him to get out?

The Napping House by the same
author and illustrator, gives kids
comical, fun photos in a story that
grows to tell of a sleeping granny, a
child, a dog, a cat, and a mouse
sleeping. The biting action of a little
flea begins the conclusion of a tale
that children will want repeated again
and again.

Emergent & Developing Readers
(independent reading—recommended
for grades 1-2)

Franklin books by Paulette
Bourgeois and Brenda Clark are a
recent series about a young turtle who
is growing up and learning about so
many items and issues in life. These
books deal with varying occurrences
in the life of a child and pose the
basic issues that kids (ages approxi-
mately 5-8) encounter, making them
very popular for the beginner reader.
I found Franklin, the turtle, to be a
loveable character who exemplifies a
typical child. Furthermore, he is
usually very respectful to authority. I
also appreciated the fact that his
parents are married and together with
proper roles as mother and father as
well. I found very little improper or

inappropriate exclamation and
language use, too, though certainly
the series is not written in Christian
terms.

On a side note, the large publishing
company Scholastic recently put
Franklin on TV I’ve learned, and thus
the continued publishing and popular-
ity of the books, even using different
authors than Bourgeois and Clark. As
a result, some of the writing I found
to be of a lesser quality; nonetheless,
a typical child likes reading about the
things with which he can relate, and
such excellent discussion and
guidance opportunities result from
such reading. What better time to talk
about how the Lord Jesus would have
us deal with life’s issues and chal-
lenges?

*Again, asterisk indicates which
books have issues that parents may
need to address—ie, dancing, acting,
secular holidays, backtalk, etc.

Franklin in the Dark
Franklin Says Sorry
Franklin and the Big Kid
Franklin Rides a Bike
Franklin is Lost
Hurry Up, Franklin
Franklin’s New Friend
*Franklin’s School Play
Franklin’s Secret Club
Franklin Goes to the Hospital
Franklin is Messy
Franklin Plays the Game
Franklin is Bossy
Franklin Wants a Pet
Franklin Fibs
Franklin Goes to School
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Franklin Has a Sleepover
Franklin and the Toothfairy
Franklin’s Bad Day
*Franklin’s Class Trip—has

evolution remarks
Finders Keepers for Franklin
Franklin and the Thunderstorm
Franklin’s Valentines
*Franklin’s Christmas Gift
Franklin Has Hiccups
Franklin Forgives
Franklin Says I Love You

Newbery Winners
Higher Power of Lucky by Susan

Patron (2007).
This is the tale of ten-year-old

Lucky, who lives with her French
stepmother in small town of Pan,
California. Lucky’s dad abandoned
her, and her mother has died, leaving
Lucky with a stepmother and the
poignant question, “Am I wanted? Is
there a higher power that can help
me?” Lucky’s story includes interest-
ing characters such as her beagle dog
HMS, a French stepmother Brigette,
five-year-old Miles whose mother is
in jail, as well as ten-year-old future
Presidential candidate and knot-tier
Lincoln.

Lucky’s fear of abandonment
creates a desire in her to run away,
though her detailed survival kit and
all does not bring success as huge
dust storm, not to mention Miles,
leads to her discovery and failure.
Lucky is NOT lucky and never does
find her “higher power.” But Brigette,
her stepmother, does not leave her,
and better yet, she does succeed in
dealing with her mother’s death by

taking her urn of ashes and spreading
them across the California dessert.

Response:
This is another modern Newbery

which fulfills the 1922 award’s
checklist including interesting,
descriptive delineation of characters,
clear and colorful plot, interpretation
of theme (longing for completion and
fulfillment in Lucky’s case), orga-
nized information, and somewhat of
literary stylistic components. Undeni-
ably, it is likely a story to which
children of today can relate.

Despite meeting Newbery stan-
dards, I felt the book to be quite
“trashy,” however, for the Christian
reader. Certainly, Lucky’s search
amounted to no less than a search for
a “god” to rescue her, which end
result never even came close to the
realization of the one, true God. The
mixed-up world of the character
Lucky clearly exemplifies the typified
world of a child of today—a missing
Creator, a lack of guidance in a stable
home life and parents, not to mention
mixed-up friends and community.
Additionally, the issue of death is
candidly yet inappropriately dealt
with as even a young, Christian
reader of discernment will find.
Lucky merely scatters her mother’s
ashes across the desert yet continues
to wonder about her after-life.
Finally, additionally worthy of
mention, I noticed several casual
swear words and language issues
from the get-go, including Lucky’s
questioning of the word scrotum at
the book’s outset. (Incidentally, her
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questioning of its meaning is an-
swered quite bluntly near the conclu-
sion of the book) Once more, this
modern Newbery selection demands
careful discernment for what the
Newbery award committee of
librarians deems appropriate.

 Onion John by Joseph Krumgold
(1960—an older award for compari-
son)

This is 1960’s tale of teenager
Andrew J. Reish, Jr. growing up in
the small town of Serenity, rural New
Jersey as he becomes friends with
social bag-person and hermit Onion
John. Aptly named “Onion John” for
his care of onions and garden crops,
Onion John survives on Hessian Hill
in a makeshift house. As Andy learns
to understand Onion John’s conversa-
tion while others can not, he soon
becomes the go-between for the
community as they seek to build
Onion John an entire real house from
scratch on the town of Serenity’s
officially named “Onion John Day.”
But alas, the community’s efforts
were short-lived as Onion John’s old,
odd ways led him to feed the electric
stove with newspapers, causing fire
and destruction! Andy remains
friends with quirky Onion John, even
trying to make it rain using Onion
John’s quirky ritualistic methods and
dances as well as enjoying Halloween
witches’ brew.

The conclusion of the story tells of
Andy’s father finally letting up on his
ideas to hold Andy to follow his own
personal dream of attending Massa-
chusetts Institute of Technology and

allowing Andy’s own simpler ideas of
a future have prominence. Mean-
while, Andy has finally decided
Onion John’s ritualistic ideas are
foolishness, and Onion John remains
living as a hermit on a hill near
Serenity.

Response:
This less-than-modern Newbery

fulfilled the award’s checklist of
bright, interesting characters, clear
and colorful plot, interpretation of
theme (realization of change though
remaining simple remains a viable
concept), organized information, and
literary stylistic components. Though
the child reader of today may not
relate to the simple life of Andy
Reish, his feelings and decisions
undoubtedly remain similar to the
issues all young adults must face.

This first-person account of a boy’s
struggle to become a man also gives a
fun, enjoyable story for any reader
which I’d highly recommend to the
Christian young reader. I appreciated
Andy’s story of a father’s pervading
dreams crushing his own ideals and
the ensuing ending to this struggle.
Onion John’s character also seems to
stand for the halt of modern change
and the call for simplicity in life.
These issues give the Christian reader
a quality opportunity to contemplate
some of these issues. Furthermore,
the book offers characters with stable
homes and morals as well as clean
language. Enjoy!
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